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MINUTES

 
SEPTEMBER 19, 2005
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Richardson called the meeting to order at 7:31 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, and Mayor Richardson

Councilmembers absent:
Panza

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, City Manager Holstine, Deputy Fire Chief Johnson, Acting Police Commander Rucker, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, City Attorney Toppel

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

CM Bologoff said he had an update on the lagoon cleanup to add under “Mayor/Council Matters.”

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

David Gangloff, Brisbane resident, noted that at a meeting in February, the Council heard a presentation from the Golden Gate Railroad Museum about moving their operations to the Baylands and incorporating the historic roundhouse into a mixed-use development.  He said that since that time, the Department of Navy has decided to terminate the museum’s lease at Hunter’s Point Naval Shipyard.  

Mr. Gangloff reported that he visited the museum last Saturday to talk with representatives about various relocation possibilities in Brisbane that are all accessible to the Caltrain tracks.  He noted the City of Brisbane was instrumental in approving a new home for the San Bruno Mountain Watch nursery for native plants on property owned by Universal Paragon, and he urged the City to work with the museum and the Baylands citizens advisory group to find a new home for the Golden Gate Railroad Museum in Brisbane.

Mayor Richardson announced that the last of the Concerts in the Park would take place on Friday, September 23.  She said the Parks, Beaches, and Recreation Commission and staff have arranged a special fitness program before, during, and after the concert, featuring volleyball, Frisbee, jump rope, and a PE demonstration from Lipman School students.  She noted the events will begin at about 4:30 p.m., and she encouraged everyone to attend.

Mayor Richardson stated that she had instituted a weekly Mayor’s walk every Saturday morning, beginning at 9:00 a.m. at the Quarry Road Park.  She said the County’s health van will be available for blood test screening, cholesterol tests, and other health and fitness programs.  She invited citizens to join her on the Saturday morning walks.

APPROVAL OF PAYMENT REGISTERS


A.
Approve Payment Register No. 1269 - $ 464,747.41

CM Bologoff asked about the third item on Page 10, a payment to Cliff White for the concert series.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels responded that Cliff White is the leader of the band that will be playing at the concert Friday night.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve Payment Register No. 1269.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PUBLIC HEARING


A.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2005-44 approving General Plan Amendment GPA-1-05 at 15 Glen Parkway and 720 San Bruno Avenue; Applicant:  Peninsula Habitat for Humanity

Community Development Director Prince presented a proposed resolution approving a General Plan amendment to allow Peninsula Habitat for Humanity to build two single-family affordable residences on the site at the northwest corner of San Bruno Avenue and Glen Parkway.  The land is currently designated for public facilities and parkland use, reflecting its former use as a fire station.  Mr. Prince said the amendment would remove that overlay, leaving the underlying residential zoning in place.  He noted that affordable housing has been identified as the possible best civic use of the site, consistent with General Plan programs and policies.  He recommended that the City Council adopt Resolution No. 2005-44 as presented.

CM Bologoff asked for clarification as to the address on Glen Parkway, noting the Planning Commission minutes refer to “13 Glen Parkway.”  Mr. Prince advised that 15 Glen Parkway is the correct address.

CM Bologoff asked about the findings in the initial study regarding the emergency response plan.  Mr. Prince clarified that those statements indicate that having two residences would not have a significant impact on implementation of the emergency response plan, one of the factors required by the California Environmental Quality Act.

CM Bologoff asked if there had been any changes to the project since it last came before the City Council.  Mr. Prince said the proposed General Plan amendment only makes the project permissible, but it does not affect any of the design or plans.  

Mayor Richardson opened the public hearing and invited comments from audience members.

Vance Martin, Brisbane resident, noted suppression of noise from San Bruno Avenue appears to be a habitat issue, and he asked for more details.  Mr. Prince said that issue pertains more to the residential construction, not the General Plan amendment.  He added that standard mitigation measures for noise include dual-pane windows and compliance with acceptable levels specified in the building code, and those issues are addressed as part of the building permit.

CM Bologoff questioned how the “best civic use” of the site was determined.  Mr. Prince said that language refers to General Plan Program 27(e).  He noted that in approving the agreement with Peninsula Habitat for Humanity, the City Council confirmed that affordable housing was the best use.

There being no other members of the public who wished to comment on this matter, CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the public hearing was closed.

Mayor Richardson noted Brisbane’s General Plan is now ten years old, and she asked if the City had approved other General Plan amendments since the document was adopted in 1994.  Mr. Prince responded that the only amendment was adoption of the housing element in 2002.  He noted the City Council is in the process of entertaining a General Plan amendment for the Quarry project, but no decision has been made on that project yet.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to adopt Resolution No. 2005-44.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
City Hall Remodel Project Financing



1.
Consider approval of Resolution No. 2005-47 approving proceedings to provide for the financing of renovations and improvements to, and expansion of, Brisbane City Hall, approving the issuance and sale of lease revenue bonds by the Brisbane Public Financing Authority for such purpose and approving related documents and official actions



2.
Consider approval of Resolution FA-2005-01 authorizing the issuance and sale of lease revenue bonds to provide for the financing of renovations and improvements to, and expansion of, Brisbane City Hall, and approving related documents and official actions



3.
Consider adoption of Resolution RA 2005-05 approving the form and authorizing execution of a site and facility lease in connection with the issuance and sale of lease revenue bonds by the Brisbane Public Financing Authority to provide for the financing of renovations and improvements to, and expansion of, Brisbane City Hall and approving official actions

Finance Director Schillinger presented three resolutions regarding the financing for the City Hall remodel project.  He asked Brian Quint, bond counsel, Quint & Thimming LLP, to explain each document.

Mr. Quint said this transaction is structured in the same way as the lease revenue bond issue done earlier in the year to refinance some of the City’s prior outstanding obligations.  He explained that under the terms of these agreements, the City will enter into a lease, make lease payments, and revenues derived by the Financing Authority, the issuer, will provide the amounts required to pay debt service on the bonds.  Mr. Quint noted the Financing Authority is a joint-powers authority created several years ago by the City Council and the Redevelopment Agency to handle finance transactions.  He drew attention to the resolutions for the Financing Authority, City Council, and Redevelopment Agency in the meeting packet.

Mayor Richardson asked about insurance provisions.  Mr. Quint stated that the sale of the bonds will be offered to the investment community on a competitive basis, with sealed bids submitted by proposed purchasers.  He noted this method will provide the best interest rate for the City.  Mr. Quint said his firm has applied for municipal bond insurance on the transaction to guarantee payment of debt service and give the bonds a “AAA” rating, lowering borrowing costs.  He advised that after reviewing the quotes, the least expensive policy will be purchased.

CM Barnes asked about Attachment 4, listed on the last page of the staff report, referring to “the Marina and the site thereof.”  Mr. Quint explained that the transaction is structured as a lease and a lease-back, and the Marina was selected as a valuable asset to be used in the transaction.  He clarified that “and the site thereof” includes the site improvements.

CM Barnes noted the documents refer to a not-to-exceed amount of $7 million; he asked how much will actually be issued.  Mr. Quint stated that the amount will be less than $7 million.  He explained that a specific amount cannot be determined until the interest rate is known.

Mr. Schillinger advised that the staff expects interest of 4 or 5 percent, annual payments of about $413,000 for interest only, and a total bond amount of $6.4 million.  He said the sale will take place on September 28.  Mr. Quint noted the dates missing from the documents will be inserted once the sale takes place.

CM Barnes noted Exhibit A, the site description, was missing from his copy of the lease.  Mr. Quint said his firm was working with the title company to provide that information.  He said the property includes the Marina, the docks, and all the improvements at the Marina.

CM Barnes asked about the reserve requirement referred to in the indenture agreement.  Mr. Quint explained that the reserve is usually the amount equal to maximum annual debt service.  He talked about the sinking fund and what would happen to lease payments in the future.

CM Bologoff noted the term “quiet enjoyment” appears in the lease agreement, and he asked for clarification.  Mr. Quint explained that the City will be leasing the property as a tenant, and all tenants have a right to quiet enjoyment of the leased premises.  

In response to questions from CM Bologoff, Mr. Quint explained how the concept of arbitrage applies to the City’s investment earnings from the tax-exempt bonds.  He discussed the language regarding substitution of site, the triple-net lease, and eminent domain.

Mayor Richardson commended the City’s staff and consultants for their prudent budgeting and reserve practices.  She noted this care will be reflected in the bonds’ excellent rating.

CM Bologoff confirmed that the proposed schedule of payments will allow the City to maintain a 50 percent reserve, and Mr. Quint confirmed that understanding.

Mayor Richardson drew attention to the official statement provided with the other documents.  She noted the statement does a good job describing Brisbane’s population and mix of businesses.  Mr. Quint said the official statement is equivalent to a stock prospectus, the document investors use to make decisions.

Mayor Richardson commented that this type of transaction is only available to public entities.  She thanked Mr. Quint and the staff.

Mayor Richardson opened the public hearing and invited comments from audience members.

Clarke Conway, Brisbane resident, stated that the current climate of low interest rates makes it a good time to issue bonds.  He asked how much of the $6.4 million will be used on City Hall.  Mayor Richardson responded that all the bond proceeds will be used for City Hall.  She drew attention to the components of the project detailed in the staff report.

Mr. Schillinger stated that the projected costs of the improvements are $5.2 million; the overall bond amount includes the costs of issuance, the reserve fund, and the capitalized interest.

Mr. Conway asked what the appraised value was of City Hall now and after the upgrades.  He said he understood City employees will have to vacate the building when the work was being done.  He noted that for $6.4 million, it might be better to consider rebuilding the whole building.

City Manager Holstine stated that the City has no appraised value for the site; he added that the City expects the end result to be a seismically safe structure that can be used as the community’s City Hall for the next thirty years.  Mr. Holstine said that after considering options, the City concluded it would be less expensive to vacate the site during construction than to phase the work.  He added that the staff is looking at relocation alternatives and will be discussing those with the City Council soon.

Mr. Breault stated that the City also looked at the relative costs of rebuilding from scratch, but that would have cost about $8 million.  He clarified that costs of construction are estimated at $4.3 million, the photovoltaic energy system is estimated at about $600,000 after a 50 percent rebate, and 7 to 10 percent will be spent on construction management.

Mr. Conway asked about the cost per square foot to build from scratch.  Mr. Breault said he did not have that figure available, but costs were detailed in previous staff reports.  He noted the $8 million would have provided a building of the same size, or about 25,000 square feet.

Ron Colonna, Brisbane resident, pointed out that the proposed “community room” will serve primarily as a Council chambers and City meeting room, and he suggested building a facility more suitable for performances and other uses.  Otherwise, he recommended changing the name of the room to “Council chambers” or another more accurate description.  Mr. Colonna questioned the need for financing a new community room through a bond that triples the cost of the actual facility.  He suggested deferring the meeting room and using the funds to pay for a better facility in another structure later.

Michael Schumann, Brisbane resident, expressed support for the approach advocated by Mr. Colonna.  He noted the City Council considered financing options in terms of whether reserves could be maintained.  He pointed out that by deferring the meeting room, the costs could be lowered and reserves would be maintained.

Mr. Holstine said removing this component from the rest of the project would be very expensive at this point.  He explained that the building’s ventilation, heating and air conditioning, lighting, and seismic upgrades would need to be redesigned, and construction of the meeting room in the future will cost much more.

CM Bologoff agreed, and pointed out the costs of this project were estimated at only $2.5 million when it was first discussed several years ago.  He noted that when City Hall was located at 44 Visitacion, it was helpful to have staff offices in the same building.

Ron Colonna observed that about 97 percent of the meetings at the new “community room” will probably be City-related, not community-initiated.  He suggested reducing the term of the bond financing to twenty years instead of thirty, thereby reducing interest, and eliminating the community room component from the total.  He proposed establishing kind of a “layaway” plan to fund a meeting room, creating a prudent reserve in case other things come up in the meantime.

As a way of reducing future construction costs, Mr. Colonna suggested stubbing out the plumbing, electrical, and other features that would go to the meeting room so the area would be ready for future work.

There being no other members of the public who wished to address the City Council on this matter, CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the public hearing was closed.

Mayor Richardson read excerpts from a letter from Clara Johnson, former Mayor, commending the City Council for including the solar system in the City Hall Remodel project financing, addressing necessary seismic retrofits, improving the police facilities, and building a new community meeting room.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve Resolution No. 2005-47 and Resolution FA-2005-01, and Resolution RA 2005-05.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

OLD BUSINESS


A.
Consider adoption of Ordinance 501, waiving second reading, amending the Municipal Code by repealing Chapter 6.20 concerning commercial kennels; adding Section 17.02.615 to define “Pet Care Services”:; amending Section 17.02.745 concerning “Storage;; adding Section 17.02.766 to define “Transit/Transportation Facilities”; adding Section 17.02.768 to define “Trucking and Transport Uses”; amending Section 17.02.790 concerning “Warehousing”; repealing Section 17.02.800 concerning “Wholesale”; amending Section 17.04.010 concerning establishment of districts; repealing Chapter. 17.20 concerning the Manufacturing District and adopting a new Chapter 17.20 concerning the Southeast Bayshore Trade Commercial District; adding Chapter 17.21 concerning the Northeast Bayshore Trade Commercial District; and amending the Zoning Map

Community Development Director Prince said Ordinance 501 establishes new zoning regulations for the TC-2 Southeast Bayshore Trade Commercial District and the TC-3 Northeast Bayshore Trade Commercial District.  The Council continued the matter to give further consideration to the issue of research and development involving animals.  Mr. Prince noted the proposed ordinance replaces existing zoning regulations and reclassifies research and development as a conditional use, requiring applications to obtain use permits whenever research involves hazardous materials or live animals.

Mr. Prince noted the draft ordinance considered by the City Council in July requires that research be conducted in compliance with the Institute of Laboratory Animal Resources Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals and in compliance with federal, state, and local laws and regulations.  The Council agreed to add language clarifying that these are not the only conditions that can be imposed, and the proposed ordinance includes the phrase, “and such other conditions as may be imposed by the City.”  Mr. Prince said the proposed ordinance distinguishes between boarding and breeding kennels.

Mr. Prince noted the letter from Clara Johnson also includes comments on the proposed ordinance.

Emmett Cunningham, Brisbane resident, thanked the City for making the text of the proposed ordinance available on the Web.  He said the language seems straightforward, but he objected to including any provisions that allow animal testing.  He noted there is nothing in the 1994 General Plan regarding research involving animal testing, probably because this issue was not in people’s consciousness at that time.   Mr. Cunningham proposed banning animal testing until Brisbane citizens can be polled to determine what they want.  He recommended removing that language from Ordinance 501.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane resident, expressed her opinion that the definition of “research and development” in the ordinance is defective because it leaves the entire field wide open.  She said she recently learned about concerns of state workers related to protection from nanotechnology, or biological re-engineering.  Ms. Dillworth suggested revising the definition to include protections for citizens and workers.

Ms. Dillworth presented a letter from Dr. Dale Bresden, Scientific Director and CEO, Buck Institute, containing recommendations regarding use of animals and the kinds of research work that can be done without animals.  She read excerpts from the letter.  Ms. Dillworth noted that Dr. Bresden concluded that the proposed ordinance is a “good place to start.”  She referred the City Council to information about programs adopted by other jurisdictions and encouraged Brisbane to consider similar standards and restrictions.

Ms. Dillworth provided copies of an article from the North Jersey Herald raising security concerns about items missing from a federal lab that uses mice to test bubonic plague.  

William Brunot, Brisbane resident, stated that he has personally benefited from biotech research using animals, as have many other people in Brisbane.  He recommended not allowing the use permit to get ahead of the usual procedures for evaluating companies’ proposals for doing research of this kind.  Mr. Brunot expressed opposition to the idea of using the public hearings to create an early obstacle to prevent certain types of projects from going through the usual procedures.  He noted it is unfair to applicants and citizens to make the process more complicated and inefficient than it needs to be.

Christine Evers, Brisbane resident, said that as a biologist, she would urge the City Council to consider carefully the implications of this ordinance.  She recommended avoiding decisions that send a message that Brisbane is anti-science.  Ms. Evers observed that some citizens spoke about animal testing, but others opposed any sort of biotechnology businesses in Brisbane.  She clarified that most biotechnology firms do good work, and most animal researchers take good care of lab animals.  Ms. Evers noted that not everyone can be an artist, and the City should also value the contributions of science. 

Mark Hopkins, Brisbane resident, said he also worked in biotechnology and was proud of the Bay Area’s history of innovation in this field.  He noted the ordinance will make it more difficult for businesses to come to Brisbane, and he urged the City Council to seriously consider those potential effects.

Bill Van Raam, Brisbane resident, described himself as an animal-lover and pet owner for many years.  He acknowledged contributions pets make to people’s well-being, but said he was still in favor of unconditional testing.  Mr. Van Raam stated that he became a diabetic as child, lost his kidneys, and received a double organ transplant; in addition, he suffered a stroke, heart attack, and double-bypass operation.  He said none of these conditions could have been cured or managed without animal testing.  He urged Brisbane not to take a step backwards by restricting research and development.

Joanne Van Raam, Brisbane resident, said she felt compelled to speak in favor of biotechnology and stem cell research in Brisbane.  She opposed making research and development a conditional use, as proposed in Ordinance 501.  She pointed out that curing diseases like diabetes and cancer will depend on animal research.  Ms. Van Raam urged the City not to ban this kind of important, live-saving testing.

David Gangloff, Brisbane resident, expressed concern that requiring a conditional use permit for all research involving animals will lead to long and controversial public hearings and debate about animal research.  He recommended having just one debate, hearing all sides, and making a distinction between life-saving medical research and cosmetic product research.  He suggested looking at what other cities have done, and then setting up a firm set of rules.

Monera Mathews, Brisbane resident, said that when she thinks of Brisbane as the “City of Stars,” she also thinks about Galileo, whose work directly opposed the world view of a small handful of individuals who had no scientific basis for their beliefs, but those people tried to suppress Galileo’s science.  Ms. Mathews noted that biotechnology is a whole new field of human achievement that has the potential to end needless suffering from diseases.  She urged the City not to retreat to the Dark Ages by banning animal research.  She recommended retaining the existing zoning regulations allowing research and development as a permitted use rather than a conditional use.

Steven Mason, Brisbane resident, said heart disease, breast cancer, diabetes, and other diseases require serious drugs, and all drugs approved by the FDA have gone through animal testing.  He noted people who benefit from these drugs should support animal testing.  He questioned how many of those people who oppose animal testing would be willing to forego use of their drugs.

Mayor Richardson read excerpts from a letter from Clara Johnson, former Councilmember, urging the City Council to prohibit animal testing.  She read a letter from Rich Cutler, Brisbane resident, expressing strong support for biotechnology research and recommending that Brisbane allow this use.

CM Barnes proposed removing the conditional uses from the TC-2 and TC-3 zoning regulations and retain the ILAR controls over animal uses in Brisbane.  He recommended making research and development using live animals a permitted use in these districts.

CM Bologoff said he was a long-time pet owner and had concerns about use of some types of animals in research labs.  He suggested limiting to research to certain animal species, like rodents.  He agreed with CM Barnes that biotechnology should not be a conditional use in Brisbane.

Mayor Richardson recommended developing a better definition of research and development using live animals.

CM Barnes noted Brisbane has historically permitted animal testing in research and development facilities in Brisbane.  He said he had not yet heard any good reasons to change this practice.

City Manager Holstine observed that the issue is whether to keep the current language or make research and development using animals a conditional use.  He noted an alternative approach, suggested by CM Bologoff, would be to specify the types of animals that would be allowed under the ordinance.

City Attorney Toppel noted the main purpose of the ordinance is to bring the zoning regulations into conformity with the General Plan in terms of land use categories.  He said that in this case, the M-1 District is being replaced with two new TC districts, and the existing regulations applicable to the manufacturing district allowed research and development as a permitted use.  Mr. Toppel added that the issue of animal testing was raised in response to concerns expressed by members of the public about research involving hazardous materials and animals, and the proposed ordinance is more restrictive than the existing regulations.

Mr. Toppel noted the first draft of Ordinance 501 referred to the ILAR Guide as a standard, and the language “and any conditions that may be added by the City” was added in the second draft.  He asked whether the City Council wanted to go back to allowing animal research as a permitted use, a conditional use, or a conditional use limited to certain types of animals.

CM Bologoff asked about the possibility of limiting research to species like rodents.  CM Barnes noted opponents of animal testing are categorically opposed to research involving any kind of animals.  Rather than listing acceptable species, he suggested a better way might be to ban research involving companion animals, or dogs, cats, and non-human primates.

Mayor Richardson questioned the need to change the current regulations.  She said the existing rules were acceptable to previous City Councils and members of the community, and they seem to be working satisfactorily.  She added that even though Ordinance 501 is more restrictive, it does not seem acceptable to many people in Brisbane.

CM Barnes noted at least nine people spoke at this meeting in favor of keeping the existing regulations rather than making animal research a conditional use.  He proposed removing animal uses from the conditional uses section of the ordinance.  He suggested retaining the conditional use for research and development using hazardous materials.  CM Barnes recommended deleting the language saying “and other such conditions as may be imposed by the City” from Item F of the performance standards for both ordinances.

CM Barnes made a motion to adopt Ordinance 501 with those amendments.

Mayor Richardson suggested continuing this matter until a fourth Councilmember is present.  CM Barnes pointed out that a quorum was present, allowing the Council to take action.  

CM Bologoff said he did not have any problems with Ordinance 501 except for the animal testing issue.  He recommended restricting animal research to rodents and other non-companion animals.

Rather than enumerating species that would be allowed, CM Barnes proposed inserting language banning use of companion animals, such as dogs, cats, and non-human primates, in research.  CM Bologoff said he was comfortable with that approach.

Mr. Toppel noted Ordinance 501 is coming to the City Council for a second reading.  He advised that if new language is being added, the proposed revision should come back again for the Council’s review.  Mr. Toppel offered to come back with two versions, one allowing research and development as a permitted use, and another with a ban on research using dogs, cats, and non-human primates.

After some discussion, Councilmembers decided to continue this matter to the next meeting and have the staff come back with revised language as proposed.


B.
Consider authorizing the Mayor to enter into a contract with Biggs Cardosa Associates, Inc. in the not-to-exceed amount of $386,327 for construction support services for the Tunnel Avenue Overhead Bridge Replacement after completion of a pre-award audit by Caltrans

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault presented a contract with Biggs Cardosa Associates, the designer of record, to provide engineering support services during construction.  He said federal funding requires separate accounting for engineering and support services, and he recommended approval.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to authorize the contract as recommended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

NEW BUSINESS


A.
Consider awarding the construction contract for the Overlay Project 2005 to Granite Rock Company DBA Pavex Construction Division (Pavex) in the amount of $409,659.50, and authorize the Mayor to sign the Agreement on behalf of the City

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault noted the City previously solicited bids on a larger pavement project, including sealing, asphalt, and slurry sealing, but the project was scaled back when prices came in much higher than anticipated.   The project was then divided into two parts, and the work covered by the proposed contract represents the first phase, to be done this fall.  Mr. Breault recommended authorizing the contract with Pavex, the low bidder, as proposed. 

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve the contract award as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

STAFF REPORTS

A. City Manager’s Report on Upcoming Activities

City Manager Holstine reminded everyone that the annual community blood drive will be held on Wednesday, September 21, from 2:00 to 7:00 p.m., at the Lipman School Gymnasium. 

Mr. Holstine said another upcoming event is the General Plan placemaking workshop on Saturday, September 24, from 9:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m. at the Community Center.  He noted Fred Kent, Project for Public Places, will lead the workshop.

CONSENT CALENDAR
Mayor Richardson and CM Bologoff asked that Item A be pulled.


B.
Accept actuarial report regarding retirement plan for City Manager per approved contract


C.
Consider adoption of Resolution 2005-46 declaring certain property surplus and providing for the disposition of such

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve Items B and C.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


A.
Approve City Council Minutes of August 15, 2005

Referring to Page 5, fourth full paragraph, CM Bologoff proposed rewording the next-to-last sentence to say:  “CM Bologoff  commented that he had a difficult time grasping the concept of taking land worth $500,000 and declaring it of no value.”

CM Bologoff drew attention to the third paragraph from the bottom of Page 8.  He clarified that he had trouble making the turn and narrowly missed the island.  He proposed deleting the word “no” before “trouble,” and deleting “even in a large vehicle.”

CM Bologoff observed that the spelling of David Gangloff’s name in the third paragraph on Page 9 should be corrected.

Under “Oral Communications No. 2,” first sentence, Mayor Richardson recommended deleting the words “but that request was ignored.”

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve the August 15 minutes as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS

A. Subcommittee Reports

· Library JPA

CM Bologoff reported that he attended the recent Library JPA meeting, and all activities are moving along well, although there were changes in some members of the board.

· Disaster Council
CM Bologoff said the local Disaster Council will be meeting on Thursday, September 23, at 5:30 p.m. in Redwood City.

· CEV Update
Mayor Richardson reported that she attended an earthquake update and meeting with the Community Emergency Volunteers (CEV’s) at the Mission Blue Center.  She said the meeting was very successful, with 130 or 140 people attending, reflecting the community’s interest in emergency preparedness.  She encouraged interested members of the community to seek training in emergency response activities.


B.
Hurricane Katrina Relief Efforts

Mayor Richardson said a number of people have contacted the City about Hurricane Katrina relief efforts, so this item was included on the agenda to let people know about some of those programs.

CM Bologoff reported that the Lions Club and Brisbane Women’s Club contributed the donations they collected at the concerts in the park, and those funds were matched by Ron Davis and contributed to the relief victims.


C.
Update - Lagoon Cleanup

CM Bologoff said he was pleased to report that 90 volunteers came out for this year’s lagoon cleanup, and three large dumpsters were filled with junk.  He expressed his appreciation to Brisbane citizens and people from neighboring communities who participated.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2

Ron Colonna, Brisbane resident, objected to the Council’s decision regarding the City Hall Remodel Project.  Mayor Richardson noted this matter had already been addressed as part of an earlier agenda item.  She asked Mr. Colonna to confine his remarks to items not on the agenda.

City Attorney Toppel advised that oral communications are supposed to be for comments related to items not on the agenda.  

Mr. Colonna said his next comment pertained to an agenda item that was coming back, so he would make his comments at the next meeting.

CLOSED SESSION

There being no further business, CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to adjourn to Closed Session.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the Council adjourned to a Closed Session at 10:00 p.m.


A.
Conference with labor negotiator regarding all bargaining units, pursuant to Government Code Section 54957.6

ADJOURNMENT 

At the conclusion of the closed session at 10:15 p.m., the meeting was adjourned with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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